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157E113................... ADOPTION

157E116................... ADOPTION

Amended by:

PART.ADOP.BY.. 385D0424..........

CORRIGENDA Corrigendum to Council Decision 85/424/EEC of 26 March1985 on the
application of the International Agreement on Tropical

Timber, 1983 (Official Journal of the European Communities No L 236of 3
September 1985)

1. Page 8, Article 1:

The following paragraph is added:

"The text of the Agreement is attached to this Decision."

2. The following text is attached to the Decision:

INTERNATIONAL TROPICAL TIMBER AGREEMENT, 1983

PREAMBLE

THE PARTIES TO THIS AGREEMENT,

RECALLING the Declaration and the Programme of Action on the

Establishment of a New International Economic Order adopted by the

General Assembly,

RECALLING resolutions 93 (IV) and 124 (V) on the Integrated

Programme for Commodities adopted by the United Nations Conferenceon Trade and
Development at its fourth and fifth sessions,

RECOGNIZING the importance of, and the need for, proper andeffective
conservation and development of tropical timber forestswith a view to ensuring
their optimum utilization while maintainingthe ecological balance of the
regions concerned and of thebiosphere,

RECOGNIZING the importance of tropical timber to the economies ofmembers,
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particularly to the exports of producing members and thesupply requirements of
consuming members,

DESIRING to establish a framework of international cooperationbetween
producing and consuming members in finding solutions to theproblems facing the
tropical timber economy,

HAVE AGREED as follows:

CHAPTER I OBJECTIVES Article 1

CHAPTER I OBJECTIVES Article 1

Objectives

With a view to achieving the relevant objectives adopted by the

United Nations Conference on Trade and Development in itsresolutions 93 (IV)
and 124 (V) on the Integrated Programme for

Commodities, for the benefit of both producing and consuming membersand
bearing in mind the sovereignty of producing members over theirnatural
resources, the objectives of the International Tropical

Timber Agreement, 1983 (hereinafter referred to as "this Agreement")

are: (a) To provide an effective framework for cooperation andconsultation
between tropical timber producing and consuming memberswith regard to all
relevant aspects of the tropical timber economy;

(b) To promote the expansion and diversification of internationaltrade in
tropical timber and the improvement of structuralconditions in the tropical
timber market, by taking into account, onthe one hand, a long-term increase in
consumption and continuity ofsupplies, and, on the other, prices which are
remunerative toproducers and equitable for consumers, and the improvement of
marketaccess;

(c) To promote and support research and development with a view toimproving
forest management and wood utilization;

(d) To improve market intelligence with a view to ensuring greatertransparency
in the international tropical timber market;

(e) To encourage increased and further processing of tropical timberin
producing member countries with a view to promoting theirindustrialization and
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thereby increasing their export earnings;

(f) To encourage members to support and develop industrial tropicaltimber
reforestation and forest management activities;

(g) To improve marketing and distribution of tropical timber exportsof
producing members;

(h) To encourage the development of national policies aimed atsustainable
utilization and conservation of tropical forests andtheir genetic resources,
and at maintaining the ecological balancein the regions concerned.

CHAPTER II DEFINITIONS Article 2

CHAPTER II DEFINITIONS Article 2

Definitions

For the purposes of this Agreement: (1) "Tropical timber" meansnon-coniferous
tropical wood for industrial uses, which grows or isproduced in the countries
situated between the Tropic of Cancer andthe Tropic of Capricorn. The term
covers logs, sawn wood, veneersheets and plywood. Plywood which includes in
some measure conifersof tropical origin shall also be covered by this
definition;

(2) "Further processing" means the transformation of logs intoprimary wood
products, semi-finished and finished products madewholly or almost wholly of
tropical timber;

(3) "Member" means a Government or an intergovernmental organizationreferred
to in Article 5 which has consented to be bound by this

Agreement whether it is in force provisionally or definitively;

(4) "Producing member" means any country with tropical forestresources and/or
a net exporter of tropical timber in volume termswhich is listed in Annex A
and which becomes a party to this

Agreement, or any country with tropical forest resources and/or anet exporter
of tropical timber in volume terms which is not solisted and which becomes a
party to this Agreement and which the

Council, with the consent of that country, declares to be aproducing member;

(5) "Consuming member" means any country listed in Annex B whichbecomes a



pd4ml evaluation copy. visit http://pd4ml.com

party to this Agreement, or any country not so listedwhich becomes a party to
this Agreement and which the Council, withthe consent of that country,
declares to be a consuming member;

(6) "Organization" means the International Tropical Timber

Organization established in accordance with Article 3;

(7) "Council" means the International Tropical Timber Councilestablished in
accordance with Article 6;

(8) "Special vote" means a vote requiring at least two-thirds of thevotes cast
by producing members present and voting and at least 60 %

of the votes cast by consuming members present and voting, countedseparately,
on condition that these votes are cast by at least halfof the producing
members present and voting and at least half of theconsuming members present
and voting;

(9) "Simple distributed majority vote" means a vote requiring morethan half of
the votes cast by producing members present and votingand more than half of
the votes cast by consuming members presentand voting, counted separately;

(10) "Financial year" means the period from 1 January to 31 Decemberinclusive;

(11) "Freely usable currencies" means the Deutsch mark, the Frenchfranc, the
Japanese yen, the pound sterling, the United Statesdollar and any other
currency which has been designated from time totime by a competent
international monetary organization as being infact widely used to make
payments for international transactions andwidely traded in the principal
exchange markets.

CHAPTER III ORGANIZATION AND ADMINISTRATION

Article 3

Article 3

Establishment, headquarters and structure of the International

Tropical Timber Organization1. The International Tropical Timber Organization
is herebyestablished to administer the provisions and supervise the
operationof this Agreement.

2. The Organization shall function through the international
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Tropical Timber Council established under Article 6, the committeesand other
subsidiary bodies referred to in Article 24, and the

Executive Director and staff.

3. The Council shall, at its first session, decide on the locationof the
headquarters of the Organization.

4. The headquarters of the Organization shall at all times belocated in the
territory of a member.

Article 4

Article 4

Membership in the Organization

There shall be two categories of membership in the Organization,namely: (a)
Producing ; and

(b) Consuming.

Article 5

Article 5

Membership by intergovernmental organizations1. Any reference in this
Agreement to "Governments" shall beconstrued as including the European
Economic Community and any otherintergovernmental organization having
responsibilities in respect ofthe negotiation, conclusion and application of
internationalagreements, in particular commodity agreements. Accordingly,
anyreference in this Agreement to signature, ratification, acceptanceor
approval, or to notification of provisional application, or toaccession shall,
in the case of such intergovernmentalorganizations, be construed as including
a reference to signatureratification, acceptance or approval, or to
notification ofprovisional application, or to accession, by such
intergovernmentalorganizations.

2. In the case of voting on matters within their competence,
suchintergovernmental organizations shall vote with a number of votesequal to
the total number of votes attributable to their Member

States in accordance with Article 10. In such cases, the Member

States of such intergovernmental organizations shall not be entitledto
exercise their individual voting rights.
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CHAPTER IV INTERNATIONAL TROPICAL TIMBER COUNCIL

Article 6

Article 6

Composition of the International Tropical Timber Council1. The highest
authority of the Organization shall be the

International Tropical Timber Council, which shall consist of allthe members
of the Organization.

2. Each member shall be represented in the Council by onerepresentative and
may designate alternates and advisers to attendsessions of the Council.

3. An alternate representative shall be empowered to act and vote onbehalf of
the representative during the latter's absence or inspecial circumstances.

Article 7

Article 7

Powers and functions of the Council1. The Council shall exercise all such
powers and perform or arrangefor the performance of all such functions as are
necessary to carryout the provisions of this Agreement.

2. The Council shall, by special vote, adopt such rules andregulations as are
necessary to carry out the provisions of this

Agreement, including its own rules of procedure and the financialand staff
regulations of the Organization. Such financialregulations shall, inter alia,
govern the receipt and expenditure offunds under the Administrative and
Special Accounts. The Councilmay, in its rules of procedure, provide for a
procedure whereby itmay, without meeting, decide specific questions.

3. The Council shall keep such records as are required for theperformance of
its functions under this Agreement.

Article 8

Article 8

Chairman and Vice-Chairman of the Council1. The Council shall elect for each
calendar year a Chairman and a

Vice-Chairman, whose salaries shall not be paid by the Organization.
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2. The Chairman and the Vice-Chairman shall be elected, one fromamong the
representatives of producing members and the other fromamong the
representatives of consuming members. These offices shallalternate each year
between the two categories of members, provided,however, that this shall not
prohibit the re-election of either orboth, under exceptional circumstances, by
special vote of the

Council.

3. In the temporary absence of the Chairman, the Vice-Chairman shallact in his
place. In the temporary absence of both the Chairman andthe Vice-Chairman, or
in the absence of one or both of them for therest of the term for which they
were elected, the Council may electnew officers from among the representatives
of the producing membersand/or from among the representatives of the consuming
members, asthe case may be, on a temporary basis or for the rest of the
termfor which the predecessor or predecessors were elected.

Article 9

Article 9

Sessions of the Council1. As a general rule, the Council shall hold at least
one regularsession a year.

2. The Council shall meet in special session whenever it so decidesor at the
request of: (a) The Executive Director, in agreement withthe Chairman of the
Council ; or

(b) A majority of producing members or a majority of consumingmembers ; or

(c) Members holding at least 500 votes.

3. Sessions of the Council shall be held at the headquarters of the

Organization unless the Council, by special vote, decides otherwise.

If on the invitation of any member the Council meets elsewhere thanat the
headquarters of the Organization, that member shall pay theadditional cost of
holding the meeting away from headquarters.

4. Notice of any sessions and the agenda for such sessions shall
becommunicated to members by the Executive Director at least six weeksin
advance, except in cases of emergency, when notice shall becommunicated at
least seven days in advance.

Article 10
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Article 10

Article 10

Distribution of votes1. The producing members shall together hold 1 000 votes
and theconsuming members shall together hold 1 000 votes.

2. The votes of the producing members shall be distributed asfollows: (a) Four
hundred votes shall be distributed equally amongthe three producing regions of
Africa, Asia-Pacific and Latin

America. The votes thus allocated to each of these regions shallthen be
distributed equally among the producing members of thatregion;

(b) Three hundred votes shall be distributed among the producingmembers in
accordance with their respective shares of the totaltropical forest resources
of all producing members ; and

(c) Three hundred votes shall be distributed among the producingmembers in
proportion to the average of the values of theirrespective net exports of
tropical timber during the most recentthree-year period for which definitive
figures are available.

3. Notwithstanding the provisions of paragraph 2 of this Article,the total
votes allocated to the producing members from the Africanregion, calculated in
accordance with paragraph 2 of this article,shall be distributed equally among
all producing members from the

African region. If there are any remaining votes, each of thesevotes shall be
allocated to a producing member from the Africanregion ; the first to the
producing member which is allocated thehighest number of votes calculated in
accordance with paragraph 2 ofthis article, the second to the producing member
which is allocatedthe second highest number of votes, and so on until all
theremaining votes have been distributed.

4. For purposes of the calculation of the distribution of votesunder paragraph
2 (b) of this article, "tropical forest resources"

means productive closed broadleaved forests as defined by the Foodand
Agriculture Organization of the United Nations (FAO).

5. The votes of the consuming members shall be distributed asfollows : each
consuming member shall have 10 initial votes ; theremaining votes shall be
distributed among the consuming members inproportion to the average volume of
their respective net imports oftropical timber during the three-year period
commencing fourcalendar years prior to the distribution of votes.
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6. The Council shall distribute the votes for each financial year atthe
beginning of its first session of that year in accordance withthe provisions
of this Article. Such distribution shall remain ineffect for the rest of that
year, except as provided for inparagraph 7 of this Article.

7. Whenever the membership of the Organization changes or when anymember has
its voting rights suspended or restored under anyprovision of this Agreement,
the Council shall redistribute thevotes within the affected category or
categories of members inaccordance with the provisions of this Article. The
Council shall,in that event, decide when such redistribution shall
becomeeffective.

8. There shall be no fractional votes.

Article 11

Article 11

Voting procedure of the Council1. Each member shall be entitled to cast the
number of votes itholds and no member shall be entitled to divide its votes. A
membermay, however, cast differently from such votes any votes which it
isauthorized to cast under paragraph 2 of this Article.

2. By written notification to the Chairman of the Council, anyproducing member
may authorize, under its own responsibility, anyother producing member, and
any consuming member may authorize,under its own responsibility, any other
consuming member, torepresent its interests and to cast its votes at any
meeting of the

Council.

3. When abstaining, a member shall be deemed not to have cast itsvotes.

Article 12

Article 12

Decisions and recommendations of the Council1. The Council shall endeavour to
take all decisions and to make allrecommendations by consensus. If consensus
cannot be reached, the

Council shall take all decisions and make all recommendations by asimple
distributed majority vote, unless this Agreement provides fora special vote.

2. Where a member avails itself of the provisions of Article 11,paragraph 2,
and its votes are cast at a meeting of the Council,such member shall, for the
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purposes of paragraph 1 of this Article,be considered as present and voting.

Article 13

Article 13

Quorum for the Council1. The quorum for any meeting of the Council shall be
the presenceof a majority of producing members and a majority of
consumingmembers, provided that such members hold at least two-thirds of
thetotal votes in their respective categories.

2. If there is no quorum in accordance with paragraph 1 of this

Article on the day fixed for the meeting and on the following day，

Article on the day fixed for the meeting and on the following day，

the quorum on the subsequent days of the session shall be thepresence of a
majority of producing members and a majority ofconsuming members, provided
that such members hold a majority of thetotal votes in their respective
categories.

3. Representation in accordance with Article 11, paragraph 2, shallbe
considered as presence.

Article 14

Article 14

Cooperation and coordination with other organizations1. The Council shall make
whatever arrangements are appropriate forconsultation or cooperation with the
United Nations and its organs,such as the United Nations Conference on Trade
and Development

(Unctad), the United Nations Industrial Development Organization

(UNIDO), the United Nations Environment Programme (UNEP), the United

Nations Development Programme (UNDP) and the International Trade

Centre Unctad/GATT (ITC), and with the Food and Agriculture

Organization of the United Nations (FAO) and such other specializedagencies of
the United Nations and intergovernmental, governmentaland non-governmental
organizations as may be appropriate.

2. The Organization shall, to the maximum extent possible, utilizethe
facilities, services and expertise of existingintergovernmental, governmental
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or non-governmental organizations,in order to avoid duplication of efforts in
achieving the objectivesof this Agreement and to enhance the complementarity
and theefficiency of their activities.

Article 15

Article 15

Admission of observers

The Council may invite any non-member Government or any of theorganizations
referred to in Articles 14, 20 and 27 concerned withtropical timber to attend
as observers any of the meetings of the

Council.

Article 16

Article 16

Executive Director and staff1. The Council shall, by special vote, appoint the
Executive

Director.

2. The terms and conditions of appointment of the Executive Directorshall be
determined by the Council.

3. The Executive Director shall be the chief administrative officerof the
Organization and shall be responsible to the Council for theadministration and
operation of this Agreement in accordance withdecisions of the Council.

4. The Executive Director shall appoint the staff in accordance
withregulations to be established by the Council. At its first session,the
Council shall, by special vote, decide the number of executiveand professional
staff the Executive Director may appoint. Anychanges in the number of
executive and professional staff shall bedecided by the Council by special
vote. The staff shall beresponsible to the Executive Director.

5. Neither the Executive Director nor any member of the staff shallhave any
financial interest in the tropical timber industry ortrade, or associated
commercial activities.

6. In the performance of their duties, the Executive Director andstaff shall
not seek or receive instructions from any member or fromany authority external
to the Organization. They shall refrain fromany action which might reflect on
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their positions as internationalofficials ultimately responsible to the
Council. Each member shallrespect the exclusively international character of
theresponsibilities of the Executive Director and staff and shall notseek to
influence them in the discharge of their responsibilities.

CHAPTER V PRIVILEGES AND IMMUNITIES

Article 17

Article 17

Privileges and immunities1. The Organization shall have legal personality. It
shall inparticular have the capacity to contract, to acquire and dispose
ofmovable and immovable property, and to institute legal proceedings.

2. The Organization shall, as soon as possible after the entry intoforce of
this Agreement, seek to conclude with the Government of thecountry in which
the headquarters of the Organization is to belocated (hereinafter referred to
as the "host Government") anagreement (hereinafter referred to as the
"Headquarters Agreement")

relating to such status, privileges and immunities of the

Organization, of its Executive Director, its staff and experts, andof
representatives of members, as are necessary for the purpose ofdischarging
their functions.

3. Pending the conclusion of the Headquarters Agreement referred toin
paragraph 2 of this Article, the Organization shall request thehost Government
to grant, within the limits of its nationallegislation, exemption from
taxation on remuneration paid by the

Organization to its employees, and on the assets, income and otherproperty of
the Organization.

4. The Organization may also conclude, with one or more countries,agreements
to be approved by the Council relating to such capacity,privileges and
immunities as may be necessary for the properfunctioning of this Agreement.

5. If the headquarters of the Organization is moved to anothercountry, the
member in question shall, as soon as possible, concludewith the Organization a
headquarters agreement to be approved by the

Council.

6. The Headquarters Agreement shall be independent of this
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Agreement. It shall, however, terminate: (a) By agreement betweenthe host
Government and the Organization;

(b) In the event of the headquarters of the Organization being movedfrom the
country of the host Government ; or

(c) In the event of the Organization ceasing to exist.

CHAPTER VI FINANCE Article 18

CHAPTER VI FINANCE Article 18

Financial accounts1. There shall be established two accounts: (a) The
Administrative

Account ; and

(b) The Special Account.

2. The Executive Director shall be responsible for theadministration of these
accounts and the Council shall makeprovision in its rules of procedure
therefor.

Article 19

Article 19

Administrative Account1. The expenses necessary for the administration of this
Agreementshall be brought into the Administrative Account and shall be met
byannual contributions paid by members in accordance with theirrespective
constitutional or institutional procedures and assessedin accordance with
paragraphs 3, 4 and 5 of this Article.

2. The expenses of delegations to the Council, the committees andany other
subsidiary bodies of the Council referred to in Article 24shall be met by the
members concerned. In cases where a memberrequests special services from the
Organization, the Council shallrequire that member to pay the costs of such
services.

3. Before the end of each financial year, the Council shall approvethe
administrative budget of the Organization for the followingfinancial year and
shall assess the contribution of each member tothat budget.

4. The contribution of each member to the administrative budget foreach
financial year shall be in the proportion which the number ofits votes at the
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time the administrative budget for that financialyear is approved bears to the
total votes of all the members. Inassessing contributions, the votes of each
member shall becalculated without regard to the suspension of any member's
votingrights of any redistribution of votes resulting therefrom.

5. The initial contribution of any member joining the Organizationafter the
entry into force of this Agreement shall be assessed bythe Council on the
basis of the number of votes to be held by thatmember and the period remaining
in the current financial year, butthe assessment made upon other members from
the current financialyear shall not thereby be altered.

6. Contributions to the first administrative budget shall become dueon a date
to be decided by the Council at its first session.

Contributions to subsequent administrative budgets shall become dueon the
first day of each financial year. Contributions of members inrespect of the
financial year in which they join the Organizationshall be due on the date on
which they become members.

7. If a member has not paid its full contribution to theadministrative budget
within four months after such contributionbecomes due in accordance with
paragraph 6 of this Article, the

Executive Director shall request the member to make payment asquickly as
possible. If that member has still not paid itscontribution within two months
after such request, that member shallbe requested to state the reasons for its
inability to make payment.

If at the expiry of seven months from the due date of contribution,that member
has still not paid its contribution, its voting rightsshall be suspended and
an interest charge shall be levied on itslate contribution at the central bank
rate of the host country untilsuch times as it has paid in full its
contribution, unless the

Council, by special vote, decides otherwise.

8. A member whose rights have been suspended under paragraph 7 ofthis Article
shall remain liable to pay its contribution.

Article 20

Article 20

Special Account1. There shall be established two sub-accounts under the
Special
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Account: (a) The Pre-Project Sub-Account ; and

(b) The Project Sub-Account.

2. The possible sources of finance for the Special Account shall be:

(a) The Second Account of the Common Fund for Commodities, when itbecomes
operational;

(b) Regional and international financial institutions ; and

(c) Voluntary contributions.

3. The resources of the Special Account shall be used only forapproved
projects or for pre-project activities.

4. All expenditures under the Pre-Project Sub-Account shall bereimbursed from
the Project Sub-Account if projects are subsequentlyapproved and funded. If
within six months of the entry into force ofthis Agreement the Council does
not receive any funds for the

Pre-Project Sub-Account, it shall review the situation and takeappropriate
action.

5. All receipts pertaining to specific identifiable projects shallbe brought
into the Special Account. All expenditures incurred onsuch projects, including
remuneration and travel expenses ofconsultants and experts, shall be charged
to the Special Account.

6. The Council shall, by special vote, establish terms andconditions on which
it would, when and where appropriate, sponsorprojects for loan financing,
where a member or members havevoluntarily assumed full obligations and
responsibilities for suchloans. The Organization shall have no obligations for
such loans.

7. The Council may nominate and sponsor any entity with the consentof that
entity, including a member or members, to receive loans forthe financing of
approved projects and to undertake all theobligations involved, except that
the Organization shall reserve toitself the right to monitor the use of
resources and to follow up onthe implementation of projects so financed.
However, the

Organization shall not be responsible for guarantees voluntarilyprovided by
individual members or other entities.
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8. No member shall be responsible by reason of its membership in the

Organization for any liability arising from borrowing or lending byany other
member or entity in connection with projects.

9. In the event that voluntary unearmarked funds are offered to the

Organization, the Council may accept such funds. Such funds may beutilized for
pre-project activities as well as for approvedprojects.

10. The Executive Director shall endeavour to seek, on such termsand
conditions as the Council may decide, adequate and assuredfinance for projects
approved by the Council.

11. Contributions for specified approved projects shall be used onlyfor the
projects for which they were originally intended, unlessotherwise decided by
the Council in agreement with the contributor.

After the completion of a project, the Organization shall return toeach
contributor for specific projects the balance of any fundsremaining pro rata
to each contributor's share in the total of thecontributions originally made
available for financing that project,unless otherwise agreed to by the
contributor.

Article 21

Article 21

Forms of payment1. Contributions to the Administrative Account shall be
payable infreely usable currencies and shall be exempt from foreign-
exchangerestrictions.

2. Financial contributions to the Special Account shall be payablein freely
usable currencies and shall be exempt from foreignexchange restrictions.

3. The Council may also decide to accept other forms ofcontributions to the
Special Account, including scientific andtechnical equipment or personnel, to
meet the requirements ofapproved projects.

Article 22

Article 22

Audit and publication of accounts1. The Council shall appoint independent
auditors for the purpose ofauditing the accounts of the Organization.
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2. Independently audited statements of the Administrative Accountand of the
Special Account shall be made available to members assoon as possible after
the close of each financial year, but notlater than six months after that
date, and be considered forapproval by the Council at its next session, as
appropriate. A

summary of the audited accounts and balance sheet shall thereafterbe
published.

CHAPTER VII OPERATIONAL ACTIVITIES

Article 23

Article 23

Projects1. All project proposals shall be submitted to the Organization
bymembers and shall be examined by the relevant committee.

2. In order to achieve the objectives set out in Article 1, the

Council shall examine all project proposals in the fields ofresearch and
development, market intelligence, further and increasedprocessing in
developing producing member countries, andreforestation and forest management,
together with therecommendation submitted by the relevant committee ; such
projectproposals based on tropical timber as defined in Article 2,paragraph 1,
may encompass tropical timber products other than thoselisted in Article 2,
paragraph 1. This provision shall also apply,where relevant, to the functions
of the committees as set forth in

Article 25.

Article 25.

3. On the basis of the criteria set out in paragraph 6 or paragraph7 of this
Article, the Council shall, by special vote, approveprojects for financing or
sponsorship in accordance with Article 20.

4. The Council shall, on a continuing basis, arrange for theimplementation of,
and with a view to ensuring their effectivenessfollow up, approved projects.

5. Research and development projects should relate to at least oneof the
following five areas: (a) Wood utilization, including theutilization of
lesser-known and lesser-used species;

(b) Natural forest development;

(c) Reforestation development;
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(d) Harvesting, logging infrastructure, training of technicalpersonnel;

(e) Institutional framework, national planning.

6. Projects on research and development approved by the Councilshall be
consistent with each of the following criteria: (a) Theyshould be related to
the production and utilization of industrialtropical timber;

(b) They should yield benefits to the tropical timber economy as awhole and be
relevant to producing as well as consuming members;

(c) They should be related to the maintenance and expansion of
theinternational tropical timber trade;

(d) They should offer reasonable prospects for positive economicreturns in
relation to costs ; and

(e) They shall make maximum use of existing research institutionsand, to the
greatest extent possible, avoid duplication of efforts.

7. Projects in the fields of market intelligence, further andincreased
processing, and reforestation and forest management,should be consistent with
criterion (b) and, as far as possible,consistent with criteria (a), (c), (d)
and (e) as contained inparagraph 6 of this Article.

8. The Council shall decide on the relative priorities of projects,taking into
account the interests and characteristics of each of theproducing regions.
Initially, the Council shall give priority toresearch and development project
profiles as endorsed by the Sixth

Preparatory Meeting on Tropical Timber under the Integrated

Programme for Commodities and to such other projects as the Councilmay
approve.

9. The Council may, by special vote, terminate its sponsorship ofany project.

Article 24

Article 24

Establishment of committees1. The following committees are hereby established
as permanentcommittees of the Organization: (a) Committee on Economic
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Information and Market Intelligence;

(b) Committee on Reforestation and Forest Management ; and

(c) Committee on Forest Industry.

2. The Council may, by special vote, establish such other committeesand
subsidiary bodies as it deems appropriate and necessary.

3. The committees and subsidiary bodies referred to in paragraphs 1and 2 of
this Article shall be responsible to, and work under thegeneral direction of,
the Council. Meetings of the committees andsubsidiary bodies shall be convened
by the Council.

4. Participation in each of the committees shall be open to allmembers. The
rules of procedure of the committees shall be decidedby the Council.

Article 25

Article 25

Functions of the committees1. The Committee on Economic Information and Market
Intelligenceshall: (a) Keep under review the availability and quality
ofstatistics and other information required by the Organization;

(b) Analyse the statistical data and specific indicators asidentified in Annex
C for the monitoring of international tropicaltimber trade;

(c) Keep under continuous review the international tropical timbermarket, its
current situation and short-term prospects on the basisof the data mentioned
in subparagraph (b) above and other relevantinformation;

(d) Make recommendations to the Council on the need for, and natureof,
appropriate studies on tropical timber, including long-termprospects of the
international tropical timber market, and monitorand review any studies
commissioned by the Council;

(e) Carry out any other tasks related to the economic, technical
andstatistical aspects of tropical timber assigned to it by the

Council;

(f) Assist in the provision of technical cooperation to producingmembers to
improve their relevant statistical services.

2. The Committee on Reforestation and Forest Management shall: (a)
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Keep under regular review the support and assistance being providedat a
national and international level for reforestation and forestmanagement for
the production of industrial tropical timber;

(b) Encourage the increase of technical assistance to nationalprogrammes for
reforestation and forest management;

(c) Assess the requirements and identify all possible sources offinancing for
reforestation and forest management;

(d) Review regularly future needs of international trade inindustrial tropical
timber and, on this basis, identify and considerappropriate possible schemes
and measures in the field ofreforestation and forest management;

(e) Facilitate transfer of knowledge in the field of reforestationand forest
management with the assistance of competentorganizations;

(f) Coordinate and harmonize these activities for cooperation in thefield of
reforestation and forest management with the relevantactivities pursued
elsewhere, such as those under FAO, UNEP, the

World Bank, regional banks and other competent organizations.

3. The Committee on Forest Industry shall: (a) Promote cooperationbetween
producing and consuming members as partners in thedevelopment of processing
activities in producing member countries,inter alia, in the following areas:
(i) Transfer of technology;

(ii) Training;

(iii) Standardization of nomenclature of tropical timber;

(iv) Harmonization of specifications of processed products;

(v) Encouragement of investment and joint ventures ; and

(vi) Marketing;

(b) Promote exchange of information in order to facilitatestructural changes
involved in increased and further processing inthe interests of both producing
and consuming members;

(c) Monitor ongoing activities in this field, and identify andconsider
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problems and possible solutions to them in cooperation withthe competent
organizations;

(d) Encourage the increase of technical assistance to nationalprogrammes for
the processing of tropical timber.

4. Research and development shall be a common function of thecommittees
established under Article 24, paragraph 1.

5. In view of the close relationship between research anddevelopment,
reforestation and forest management, increased andfurther processing, and
market intelligence, each of the permanentcommittees, in addition to carrying
out the functions assigned to itabove, shall, with regard to project proposals
referred to it,including those on research and development in its area
ofcompetence: (a) Consider and technically appraise and evaluateproject
proposals;

(b) In accordance with general guidelines established by the

Council, decide on and implement pre-project activities necessaryfor making
recommendations on project proposals to the Council;

(c) Identify possible sources of finance for projects referred to in

Article 20， paragraph 2；

Article 20， paragraph 2；

(d) Follow up the implementation of projects and provide for thecollection and
dissemination of the results of projects as widely aspossible for the benefit
of all members;

(e) Make recommendations to the Council relating to projects;

(f) Carry out any other tasks related to projects assigned to it bythe
Council.

6. In carrying out these common functions, each committee shall takeinto
account the need to strengthen the training of personnel inproducing member
countries ; to consider and propose modalities fororganizing or strengthening
the research and development activitiesand capacities of members, particularly
producing members ; and topromote the transfer of research know-how and
techniques amongmembers, particularly among producing members.

CHAPTER VIII RELATIONSHIP WITH THE COMMON FUND FOR COMMODITIES
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Article 26

Article 26

Relationship with the Common Fund for Commodities

When the Common Fund becomes operational, the Organization shalltake full
advantage of the facilities of the Second Account of the

Common Fund according to the principles set out in the Agreement

Establishing the Common Fund for Commodities.

CHAPTER IX STATISTICS, STUDIES AND INFORMATION

Article 27

Article 27

Statistics, studies and information1. The Council shall establish close
relationships with appropriateintergovernmental, governmental and non-
governmental organizations,in order to help ensure the availability of recent
and reliable dataand information on all factors concerning tropical timber.
The

Organization, in cooperation with such organizations, shall compile,collate
and, as necessary, publish such statistical information onproduction, supply,
trade, stocks, consumption and market prices oftropical timber, and on related
areas, as is necessary for theoperation of this Agreement.

2. Members shall, to the fullest extent possible not inconsistentwith their
national legislation, furnish, within a reasonable time,statistics and
information on tropical timber requested by the

Council.

3. The Council shall arrange to have any necessary studiesundertaken of the
trends and of short- and long-term problems of the world tropical timber
market.

4. The Council shall ensure that information furnished by membersshall not be
used in such a manner as to prejudice theconfidentiality of the operations of
persons or companies producing,processing or marketing tropical timber.

Article 28

Article 28
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Annual report and review1. The Council shall, within six months after the
close of eachcalendar year, publish an annual report on its activities and
suchother information as it considers appropriate.

2. The Council shall annually review and assess the world tropicaltimber
situation and exchange views on the outlook for, and otherissues closely
related to, the world tropical timber economy,including ecological and
environmental aspects.

3. The review shall be carried out in the light of: (a) Informationsupplied by
members in relation to national production, trade,supply, stocks, consumption
and prices of tropical timber;

(b) Statistical data and specific indicators provided by members onthe areas
listed in Annex C ; and

(c) Such other relevant information as may be available to the

Council either directly or through the appropriate organizations inthe United
Nations system and appropriate intergovernmental,governmental or non-
governmental organizations.

4. The results of the review shall be included in the reports of the

Council's deliberations.

CHAPTER X MISCELLANEOUS

Article 29

Article 29

Complaints and disputes

Any complaint that a member has failed to fulfil its obligationsunder this
Agreement and any dispute concerning the interpretationor application of this
Agreement shall be referred to the Councilfor decision. Decisions of the
Council on these matters shall befinal and binding.

Article 30

Article 30

General obligations of members1. Members shall for the duration of this
Agreement use their bestendeavours and cooperate to promote the attainment of
its objectivesand to avoid any action contrary thereto.



pd4ml evaluation copy. visit http://pd4ml.com

2. Members undertake to accept as binding decisions of the Councilunder the
provisions of this Agreement and shall seek to refrainfrom implementing
measures which would have the effect of limitingor running counter to them.

Article 31

Article 31

Relief from obligations1. Where it is necessary on account of exceptional
circumstances oremergency or force majeure not expressly provided for in this

Agreement, the Council may, by special vote, relieve a member of anobligation
under this Agreement if it is satisfied by an explanationfrom that member
regarding the reasons why the obligation cannot bemet.

2. The Council, in granting relief to a member under paragraph 1 ofthis
Article, shall state explicitly the terms and conditions onwhich, and the
period for which, the member is relieved of suchobligation, and the reasons
for which the relief is granted.

Article 32

Article 32

Differencial and remedial measures and special measures1. Developing importing
members whose interests are adverselyaffected by measures taken under this
Agreement may apply to the

Council for appropriate differential and remedial measures. The

Council shall consider taking appropriate measures in accordancewith section
III, paragraphs 3 and 4, of resolution 93 (IV) of the

United Nations Conference on Trade and Development.

2. Members in the category of least developed countries as definedby the
United Nations may apply to the Council for special measuresin accordance with
section III, paragraph 4, of resolution 93 (IV)

and with paragraph 82 of the Substantial New Programme of Action forthe 1980s
for the Least Developed Countries.

CHAPTER XI FINAL PROVISIONS

Article 33

Article 33
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Depositary

The Secretary-General of the United Nations is hereby designated asthe
depositary of this Agreement.

Article 34

Article 34

Signature, ratification, acceptance and approval1. This Agreement shall be
open for signature at United Nations

Headquarters from 2 January 1984 until one month after the date ofits entry
into force by Governments invited to the United Nations

Conference on Tropical Timber, 1983.

2. Any Government referred to in paragraph 1 of this Article may:

(a) At the time of signing this Agreement, declare that by suchsignature it
expresses its consent to be bound by this Agreement

(definitive signature) ; or

(b) After signing this Agreement, ratify, accept or approve it bythe deposit
of an instrument to that effect with the depositary.

Article 35

Article 35

Accession1. This Agreement shall be open for accession by the Governments
ofall States upon conditions established by the Council, which shallinclude a
time-limit for the deposit of instruments of accession.

The Council may, however, grant extensions of time to Governmentswhich are
unable to accede by the time-limit set in the conditionsof accession.

2. Accession shall be effected by the deposit of an instrument ofaccession
with the depositary.

Article 36

Article 36

Notification of provisional application
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A signatory Government which intends to ratify, accept or approvethis
Agreement, or a Government for which the Council hasestablished conditions for
accession but which has not yet been ableto deposit its instrument, may, at
any time, notify the depositarythat it will apply this Agreement provisionally
either when itenters into force in accordance with Article 37, or, if it
isalready in force, at a specified date.

Article 37

Article 37

Entry into force1. This Agreement shall enter into force definitively on 1
October1984 or on any date thereafter, if 12 Governments of producingcountries
holding at least 55 % of the total votes as set out in

Annex A to this Agreement, and 16 Governments of consuming countries

holding at least 70 % of the total votes as set out in Annex B tothis
Agreement have signed this Agreement definitively or haveratified, accepted or
approved it or acceded thereto pursuant to

Article 34， paragraph 2， or Article 35.

Article 34， paragraph 2， or Article 35.

2. If this Agreement has not entered into force definitively on 1

October 1984, is shall enter into force provisionally on that dateor on any
date within six months thereafter, if 10 Governments ofproducing countries
holding at least 50 % cent of the total votes asset out in Annex A to this
Agreement, and 14 Governments ofconsuming countries holding at least 65 % of
the total votes as setout in Annex B to this Agreement, have signed this
Agreementdefinitively or have ratified, accepted or approved it pursuant to

Article 34， paragraph 2， or have notified the depositary under

Article 34， paragraph 2， or have notified the depositary under
Article 36 that they will apply this Agreement provisionally.

Article 36 that they will apply this Agreement provisionally.

3. If the requirements for entry into force under paragraph 1 orparagraph 2 of
this Article have not been met on 1 April 1985, the

Secretary-General of the United Nations shall invite those

Governments which have signed this Agreement definitively or haveratified,
accepted or approved it pursuant to Article 34, paragraph2, or have notified
the depositary that they will apply this
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Agreement provisionally, to meet at the earliest time practicable todecide
whether to put this Agreement into force provisionally ordefinitively among
themselves in whole or in part. Governments whichdecide to put this Agreement
into force provisionally amongthemselves may meet from time to time to review
the situation anddecide whether this Agreement shall enter into force
definitivelyamong themselves.

4. For any Government which has not notified the depositary under

Article 36 that it will apply this Agreement provisionally and which

Article 36 that it will apply this Agreement provisionally and which

deposits its instrument of ratification, acceptance, approval oraccession
after the entry into force of this Agreement, this

Agreement shall enter into force on the date of such deposit.

5. The Secretary-General of the United Nations shall convene thefirst session
of the Council as soon as possible after the entryinto force of this
Agreement.

Article 38

Article 38

Amendments1. The Council may, by special vote, recommend an amendment of this

Agreement to the members.

2. The Council shall fix a date by which members shall notify thedepositary of
their acceptance of the amendment.

3. An amendment shall enter into force 90 days after the depositaryhas
received notifications of acceptance from members constitutingat least two-
thirds of the producing members and accounting for atleast 85 % of the votes
of the producing members, and from membersconstituting at least two-thirds of
the consuming members andaccounting for at least 85 % cent of the votes of the
consumingmembers.

4. After the depositary informs the Council that the requirementsfor entry
into force of the amendment have been met, andnotwithstanding the provisions
of paragraph 2 of this Articlerelating to the date fixed by the Council, a
member may still notifythe depositary of its acceptance of the amendment,
provided thatsuch notification is made before the entry into force of
theamendment.
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5. Any member which has not notified its acceptance of an amendmentby the date
on which such amendment enters into force shall cease tobe a party to this
Agreement as from that date, unless such memberhas satisfied the Council that
its acceptance could not be obtainedin time owing to difficulties in
completing its constitutional orinstitutional procedures, and the Council
decides to extend for thatmember the period for acceptance of the amendment.
Such member shallnot be bound by the amendment before it has notified its
acceptancethereof.

6. If the requirements for the entry into force of the amendmenthave not been
met by the date fixed by the Council in accordancewith paragraph 2 of this
Article, the amendment shall be consideredwithdrawn.

Article 39

Article 39

Withdrawal1. A member may withdraw from this Agreement at any time after
theentry into force of this Agreement by giving written notice ofwithdrawal to
the depositary. That member shall simultaneouslyinform the Council of the
action it has taken.

2. Withdrawal shall become effective 90 days after the notice isreceived by
the depositary.

Article 40

Article 40

Exclusion

If the Council decides that any member is in breach of itsobligations under
this Agreement and decides further that suchbreach significantly impairs the
operation of this Agreement, itmay, by special vote, exclude that member from
this Agreement. The

Council shall immediately so notifiy the depositary. Six monthsafter the date
of the Council's decision, that member shall cease tobe a party to this
Agreement.

Article 41

Article 41

Settlement of accounts with withdrawing or excluded members ormembers unable
to accept an amendment1. The Council shall determine any settlement of
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accounts with amember which ceases to be a party to this Agreement owing to:
(a)

Non-acceptance of an amendment to this Agreement under Article 38;

(b) Withdrawal from this Agreement under Article 39 ; or

(c) Exclusion from this Agreement under Article 40.

2. The Council shall retain any contribution paid to the

Administrative Account by a member which ceases to be a party tothis
Agreement.

3. A member which has ceased to be a party to this Agreement shallnot be
entitled to any share of the proceeds of liquidation or theother assets of the
Organization. Nor shall such member be liablefor payment of any part of the
deficit, if any, of the Organizationupon termination of this Agreement.

Article 42

Article 42

Duration, extension and termination1. This Agreement shall remain in force for
a period of five yearsafter its entry into force unless the Council, by
special vote,decides to extend, renegotiate or terminate it in accordance
withthe provisions of this Article.

2. The Council may, by special vote, decide to extend this Agreementfor not
more than two periods of two years each.

3. If, before the expiry of the five-year period referred to inparagraph 1 of
this Article, or before the expiry of an extensionperiod referred to in
paragraph 2 of this Article, as the case maybe, a new agreement to replace
this Agreement has been negotiatedbut has not yet entered into force either
definitively orprovisionally, the Council may, by special vote, extend this

Agreement until the provisional or definitive entry into force ofthe new
agreement.

4. If a new agreement is negotiated and enters into force during anyperiod of
extension of this Agreement under paragraph 2 or paragraph3 of this Article,
this Agreement, as extended, shall terminate uponthe entry into force of the
new agreement.

5. The Council may at any time, by special vote, decide to terminatethis
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Agreement with effect from such date as it may determine.

6. Notwithstanding the termination of this Agreement, the Councilshall
continue in being for a period not exceeding 18 months tocarry out the
liquidation of the Organization, including thesettlement of accounts, and,
subject to relevant decisions to betaken by special vote, shall have during
that period such powers andfunctions as may be necessary for these purposes.

7. The Council shall notifiy the depositary of any decision takenunder this
Article.

Article 43

Article 43

Reservations

Reservations may not be made with respect to any of the provisionsof this
Agreement.

In witness whereof the undersigned, being duly authorized thereto,have affixed
their signatures under this Agreement on the datesindicated.

Done at Geneva on the eighteenth day of November, one thousand ninehundred and
eighty-three, the text of this Agreement in the Arabic,

English, French, Russian and Spanish languages being equallyauthentic. The
authentic Chinese text of this Agreement shall beestablished by the depositary
and submitted for adoption to allsignatories and States and intergovernmental
organizations whichhave acceded to this Agreement.

ANNEX A - ANNEX B
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